Newsletter of the Colorado Council of Professional Archæologists



October 2009 (FALL) • Volume 31 • Number 5 • www.coloradoarchaeologists.org



PCMS site tour rock art. Photo by Erik Gantt.

Quick Updates

- The CCPA newsletter is now available on the website. Go to www.coloradoarchaeologists.org for new issues.
- 2009 overdue memberships are listed on page 9.
- Mark your calendar for the 2010 Annual Meeting in Montrose, March 25-28.
- A "save the date" flyer for your colleagues and office bulletin board is on page 8. Please circulate it to promote the CCPA 2010 Annual Meeting.
- Consider presenting a paper or poster at the upcoming CCPA 2010 annual meeting. Now is the time to start planning. The call for papers will appear in the January newsletter.
- The January newsletter will also include the 2010 CCPA Board Candidates. If you are interested in running for a board position, contact Lucy Bambrey (see page 13 for contact information).

President's Corner

Kristin Kuckelman



Fall colors blaze across the landscape, and snow is already dusting the peaks of the La Platas here in the southwestern corner of Colorado. May this beautiful autumn continue awhile!

The Executive Committee (EC) has been busy since the summer newsletter appeared on your computer screens. This year, we held our summer EC meeting on September 12 in the historic Park County Courthouse in Fairplay. Please refer to meeting notes provided by our secretary Cody Anderson elsewhere in this newsletter for the content of that meeting. On that same day, the meeting attendees also toured a bank building in Fairplay with Historic Preservation Director of Park County Linda Balough. Linda solicited our opinion on the suitability of that building for conversion to an archaeological museum and curation facility. EC members agreed that the building has potential as well as a great location. Good luck to Linda in raising the funding needed for this worthwhile project that would help relieve Colorado's crunch for curation space.

As decided in the recent EC meeting, we'll soon be adding a CCPA "Fellows" page to our website to honor these individuals who have contributed so much to archaeology in Colorado. Our current Fellows comprise Adrienne Anderson, David Breternitz, Frank Eddy, and Elizabeth Ann Morris. We're in the process of gathering photos and bios from these folks, and CCPA's Web Page Editor Mary Sullivan will use these materials to create the new web page in the near future. A few photos and bios have already trickled in, and I was relieved to see that Dave was not wearing his Miss Piggy hat in the photo he submitted! This page is sure to be an interesting addition to our website . . .

Thanks to Board Member Michelle Slaughter, CCPA will also soon have its own Facebook page. We hope that this (relatively) new type of electronic exposure will help generate interest in our organization, and in professional archaeology in general, among a wider audience across the state.

Dr. Claudia Berry of the Dominguez Archaeological Research Group, Inc. (DARG) requested a letter from the CCPA in support of a grant proposal to the Colorado State Historical Fund. The requested money would fund the continued compilation of radiocarbon dates from published sources as well as gray literature archived in facilities around the state. The EC voted in favor of providing a letter of support on behalf of the CCPA to help Dr. Berry to continue this important work, and I was pleased to supply such a letter.



Colorado East Bank Building in Fairplay, a potential site for curation space. Pictured are CCPA Executive Committee members Cody Anderson (right) and Greg Williams. Photo by Erik Gantt.

The CCPA donated \$250 to The Archaeology Channel and \$1300 to the Crow Canyon Scholarship Fund. TAC is run by a nonprofit research and education institute dedicated to bringing the benefits of archaeology to a wide constituency. The Crow Canyon Archaeological Center is a not-for-profit research and education institution and licensed camp, the mission of which is to advance knowledge of the human experience through archaeological research, education programs, and collaboration with American Indians. The scholarship this year funded the participation of a local high school student of Navajo heritage, Kylie Dennison, in a one-week high school archaeology camp in July. Kylie and her parents expressed their deep appreciation for this opportunity.

On September 21, four EC members (Erik Gantt, Michelle Slaughter, Greg Wolff, and I) traveled to the Piñon Canyon Maneuver Site (PCMS) northeast of Trinidad to meet with OAHP Section 106 Compliance Coordinator Shina duVall and PCMS personnel to tour sites and discuss our concerns about the protection and welfare of historic and prehistoric sites on this land. My notes from this meeting are included elsewhere in this newsletter.



Lucy Bambrey is soliciting suggestions for the 2010 slate of officers. If you or someone you know would represent CCPA well as president, treasurer, or board member, please let Lucy know. And everyone, please pay your dues!

Plans for our 2010 annual meeting in Montrose on March 25–28 are underway; this event is being sponsored and planned by Alpine Archaeological Consultants. A tentative schedule is contained in this newsletter. It isn't too early to ponder presentation topics!

Enjoy your holidays, and safe travels-

Kristin

Crow Canyon Scholarship recipient Kylie Dennison and CCPA President Kristin Kuckelman. Photo by Joyce Alexander.

CCPA Executive Committee Visits the PCMS Kristin Kuckelman

As I stated in the July newsletter, the immediate threat of expansion of the PCMS has subsided, but in April, Section 106 consultation was initiated on a proposed IED (Improvised Explosive Device) Village Lanes at the PCMS to train soldiers in simulated Iraq and Afghan villages. CCPA is an official consulting party for the Section 106 process at the PCMS. In response to the letter initiating the Section 106 process, the CCPA EC crafted two different letters expressing our concerns for the welfare and preservation of sites on the PCMS—one to Chief, Environmental Division, Directorate of Public Works at Fort Carson Mr. Carlos Rivero-deAguilar, and another to Major General Mark Graham, commanding general of Fort Carson. These letters were met with a vague reassurance from Fort Carson Garrison Commander Colonel Robert F. McLaughlin that there is no threat to the historic properties in their care, and we were encouraged to meet with PCMS cultural resources personnel so that they could address our specific concerns.

On September 21, CCPA Executive Committee representatives Kristin Kuckelman (President), Erik Gantt (President Elect), Michelle Slaughter (Board Member), and Greg Wolff (Board Member) traveled to the PCMS northeast of Trinidad to meet with OAHP Section 106 Compliance Coordinator Shina duVall and Pamela Cowen Miller (Cultural Resources Program Manager, Fort Carson), Mark Owens (Lead Archaeologist, Fort Carson), Pam Owens (Historian, Fort Carson), and Roger Walkenhorst (Archaeologist, Fort Carson). The purpose of this meeting was to view sites and to discuss our concerns about the protection and preservation of historic and prehistoric sites on the PCMS. My abridged notes from the meeting are provided below.



PCMS site tour by CCPA board members. Pictured are Shina duVall from the OAHP and Mark Owens (right), Lead Archaeologist at Fort Carson. Photo by Erik Gantt.

We visited the Barnes Site, Cross Ranch, Rock Crossing Traditional Cultural Property (TCP), Sharp's Ranch, Mincic Ranch, Big Canyon/Crowder Ranch, Brown's Sheep Camp, and 5LA2348 (historic corral). Increasingly heavy rain turning to snow prevented visiting additional sites; we returned to the cantonment in mid-afternoon and continued discussions indoors.

We were informed that the Army wants to use the historic ranch houses at Red Rocks, Sharp's, Biernacki, and Big Canyon/Crowder ranches for training maneuvers and claims that these activities would have no adverse effects on the buildings. Pam Miller disagrees with that assessment and is resisting this development. We also gathered the following additional information:

- (1) Pam is unsure of the implications of the September 8, 2009 federal court ruling overturning the 2007 Environmental Impact Statement associated with proposed increased intensity and duration of training at the PCMS.
- (2) Regarding the current plan for Section 106 compliance at the PCMS, Pam stated that they have decided on a Programmatic Agreement (PA) rather than an Army Alternate Procedures (AAP) approach. This was decided as a result of feedback from the consulting tribes and the SHPO. Pam had no objection to the shift to a PA, and said the procedures achieve the same end by different routes.
- (3) Pam stated that the discrepancies between site assessments as shown in the IED Village Lanes proposal vs. those in COMPASS probably result from a backlog of "110" forms that have not been entered into COMPASS yet, and Shina concurred that her office has received many forms that have not yet been entered into the COMPASS database.
- (4) Some sites listed on Enclosure 5 of the Village Lanes proposal show "report forthcoming" for the survey reference. We were informed that reports have not been written because the survey has not been completed.
- (5) When asked about post-activity condition assessment of sites on the PCMS, Pam responded that if there is damage or impact after a maneuver, they complete and submit an OAHP Re-evaluation Form.
- (6) Pam stated that a report on tribal consultations, TCPs, and sacred sites came out this year.
- (7) Pam stated that tension between training folks and the environmental staff at Fort Carson has decreased recently with the change in personnel at the top (new Fort Carson Commanding General Major General Perkins and new Garrison Commander Colonel Robert McLaughlin).
- (8) Shina stated that she agrees with PCMS eligibility assessments.
- (9) Training at the PCMS is scheduled to increase in frequency in the near future.
- (10) Some new survey is conducted every year at the PCMS. At present, 81 percent of the current PCMS (which covers 329,000 acres) has been surveyed; most of the remaining acreage is in canyon settings.

If you would like to view the unabridged version of these notes, please email me. This meeting was informative; we will continue to monitor activity at the PCMS and strive to ensure the preservation of these cultural resources.

CCPA Executive Committee Meeting Minutes Cody Anderson

September 12, 2009 - Old Park County Courthouse, Fairplay

Officers and Members Present: President Kristin Kuckelman, Past President Lucy Bambrey, President Elect Erik Gantt, Secretary Cody Anderson, Board Members Michelle Slaughter, Greg Wolff, Steve Dominguez, and Rand Greubel, Newsletter Editor Greg Williams, and Membership Subcommittee Chair Jon Horn

Meeting called to order at 1:27 pm

Secretary notes:

A motion for approving the last minutes of the executive committee meeting in Alamosa were approved by Greg Wolff and seconded by Erik Gantt.

Treasurer's report:

The CCPA treasurer reported the profit and loss comparisons of January 1 through September 12 of 2008 and 2009. During this time the total income increased 17% and total expenses are also up 59%. The increase is mainly accounted for by the 2009 reprints of the prehistoric context books. The CCPA currently has a net income of approximately \$2,600 in the account. The balance sheet shows that the total liabilities and equity of the CCPA is more than \$35,000. The 2010 conference in Montrose was also discussed in regards to the budget for comparing the 2008 to 2009 annual conferences. It was acknowledged that the 2010 annual conference should be as cost effective as possible and within similar expenditure as the past conference in Alamosa.

Membership subcommittee report:

Jon Horn reported that membership renewal has gone down somewhat. There are 163 CCPA members, including the four Fellows, 59 people still have not renewed their membership in 2008 and 11 people have not paid since 2007. If everyone renewed their membership there would be 233 members. Of the 163 current members, there are nine student voting members, 10 associate student members, 13 associate members, and 131 voting members.

A CCPA Facebook website page was recommended in order to acquire more involvement in membership. Facebook is a social network tool that has potential for connecting archaeologists and other interested parties to real time feedback about the CCPA. Such a page can be used as an open forum for archaeologists to display current projects and discuss current issues. Facebook is free, easy to set up, and a useful tool for generating interest about the CCPA. A movement was made for Michelle Slaughter to create a CCPA Facebook page. Erik Gantt motioned for a Facebook page and a second motion was made by Steve Dominguez; a call for vote was made and all were in favor.

Publications subcommittee report:

Anne McKibbin addressed the executive committee via e-mail on 9/22/09. She is planning to have a CCPA book sale at the Rocky Mountain Archaeological Conference (RMAC). She is also in discussion with the Colorado Archaeological Society (CAS) about whether they are going to want to sell context materials.

There is also a continued effort to get grant money to produce an updated version of the prehistoric contexts.

Ethics subcommittee report:

There were no official ethics complaints filed from April 2009 to September 11, 2009.

Pinon Canyon Maneuver Site (PCMS):

The judge reviewing the draft of the Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) of the PCMS expansion project recently found the report to be insufficient and inadequate.

The Shovelbums website recently had a call for field technicians by ICI out of Washington D.C. Concerns were raised at the executive meeting about the level of experience that ICI requested in the Shovelbums advertisement. They did not ask for qualified archaeologists experienced in Colorado or western North American and they do not suggest that applicants need to meet the Secretary of Interior standards. Experience and quality control for the amount of work that is required may be an issue that will be addressed during the upcoming meeting at PCMS on September 21, 2009. Fort Carson's Cultural Resource Department has recently provided a large amount of documents of their work over the past several years to the Colorado State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO).



Old Park County Courthouse, Fairplay, CO. Photo by Erik Gantt.

The CCPA executive committee will be visiting the PCMS on September 21, 2009. They will tour some of the sites on the maneuver grounds and discuss current preservation issues with cultural resource management and staff of Fort Carson.

Newsletter update:

The next quarter deadline for submittals and photos is in October; materials can be sent to Greg Williams.

E-mail listserve/legislative alerts:

Listserve/legislative alerts were previously considered by the executive committee and were thought to be useful for providing timely information (i.e., legislative activity, etc.) to CCPA members via e-mail instead of waiting for details to appear in the newsletter. Problems were stipulated in simple mass e-mails to the members and the internet provider(s), which may not allow a mass e-mail. Such a large mass of e-mails may result in the internet provider to regard them as

spam, or they could get lost, etc. Special notices can get out to members but it can take some time. A true listserver would require hiring an independent company to allow any member on the listserver to send a message to the entire group and then any member could respond to the entire group. Information still needs to be gathered as to whether or not it is cost effective for the CCPA to have a controlled internal system for an actual listserver.

Website update:

A motion was made by Erik Gantt to list the four current Fellows on the CCPA website. The motion was seconded by Greg Wolff. All executive members voted in favor of the motion.

Scholarships and donations:

Funds for the Ward Weakly Scholarship (\$750), Crow Canyon Scholarship (\$1,300), and Archaeology Channel membership (\$250) will continue.

Archives project:

The previous secretary, Sean Larmore, has submitted his archives to the Denver Public Library. The current secretary requests that all official documents of the CCPA to be submitted to the current secretary, Cody Anderson.

CAS collaboration:

President Kristin Kuckelman attended the CAS board meeting in Durango and encouraged additional participation and collaboration between the CCPA and CAS organizations. Some executive members are scheduling to attend the October CAS board meeting in Pueblo.

2010 officers' slate:

The CCPA executive committee is currently looking to fill office seats for the 2010 slate. Interested parties are welcome to inquire with Lucy Bambrey.

2010 annual meeting in Montrose:

A draft of the 2010 annual meeting in Montrose was reviewed. Banquette dining was considered and it was generally thought that attendance may be higher and costs may be cheaper if a buffet was selected, instead of a served meal. Fund-raising events should also be considered for both scholarships and county historic funds.

Other:

Dr. Claudia Berry of the Dominguez Archaeological Research Group, Inc. is requesting a letter of support from the CCPA to the director of the State Historic Funds. She is currently going through repositories and collecting all reported radiocarbon dates from published sources and gray literature in Colorado.

Concerns were raised by executive committee members about the Omaha District U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (Army Corps) limited influence of their area of potential effect (APE). Apparently several Army Corps projects are not considering the entire impact corridor and are currently only concerned within the jurisdiction of waterways and wetlands that are stipulated in Appendix C regulations used by the Army Corps. The ACHP website further discusses this issue. Lucy Bambrey motioned to write a letter to the Advisory Council of Historic Preservation (ACHP) regarding the restricted APE and also send a copy of the letter to the Omaha Army Corps and Colorado SHPO. The motion was approved.

Action items:

Treasurer: A determination of how much money the CCPA made when comparing the annual conferences from 2008 to 2009 has been requested for the treasurer, Chris Bevilacqua.

Membership: Michelle Slaughter has volunteered to create a CCPA Facebook page.

Listserver: Greg Williams will try to determine the cost is for setting up a CCPA listserver.

Website: It was determined that the CCPA Fellows be placed on the website, perhaps with a picture and biography (Mary Sullivan).

President: A letter of support needs to be written to the State Historic Funds director in regard to Claudia Berry's continued work of inventorying radiocarbon dates from archaeological sites.

President-elect: It was determined that Erik Gantt would write a letter of concern to the ACHP in regards to the Army Corps of Engineers limited APE.

Meeting adjourned at 4:15 pm

The XI Southwest Symposium

You are invited to the XI Southwest Symposium, "Building Transnational Archaeologies." The meeting will be held in the city of Hermosillo, Sonora, Mexico between January 8-9, 2010. For more information, please visit the website at: http://sw-symposium.binghamton.edu/ingles%20pagina/introd.htm

New from the University Press of Colorado Greg Williams

The University Press of Colorado periodically publishes books relevant to archaeology. For more information go to www.upcolorado.com or call 720-406-8849.

The End of Time. The Maya Mystery of 2012. By Anthony Aveni. 204 pages, 5.5 x 8.5, \$19.95 softcover. "In The End of Time, award-winning astronomer and Maya researcher Anthony Aveni explores these theories (concerning prophecies, theories, and predictions that this date marks the end of the world), explains their origins, and measures them objectively against evidence unearthed by Maya archaeologists, iconographers, and epigraphers." Aveni contrasts the concept of "linear time" with that of "cyclical time" and addresses the phenomenon of "millennialism." Aveni is the Russell Colgate Distinguished University Professor of Astronomy, Anthropology, and Native American Studies at Colgate University.

CCPA Listserver in the Making Greg Williams

A members-only listserver for CCPA is currently being tested with the members of the Executive Committee. If it meets expectations it will be expanded to include the full membership. When this happens you will receive an email with the details and participation instructions. If you have any questions please contact Greg Williams (see page 13 for phone and email). For those unfamiliar with a listserver it allows any participating member to communicate instantly by email with ALL of the other members of the listserver by sending just one email to a special address. This is excellent for general inquiries and special alerts. Members may then respond to the entire listserver or send a private email to the person who generated the initial posting.



New interpretive signage at the Lindenmeier site. Photo by Erik Gantt.

Annual 2010 Meeting News Kristin Kuckelman

The CCPA 2010 annual meeting will be March 25th through March 27th at the Holiday Inn Express in Montrose. Montrose is in a beautiful location and is a great place to hold a conference. We will, of course, encourage members of CAS to attend and participate in this event, and we hope to have a great turnout of members of both CCPA and CAS. As usual, we'll work to keep the cost of attending as reasonable as possible. A tentative schedule, worked up by sponsors and organizers Alpine Archaeological Consultants, Inc. of Montrose, is shown below. Holiday Inn Express rooms are \$99 per night (deadline to get this rate is March 1, 2010).

SAVE THE DATE!

Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists Annual Meeting Holiday Inn Express, Montrose

March 25th-27th, 2010

Thursday evening, March 25, 2010

Early bird reception in the Holiday Inn Express lobby

Friday, March 26, 2010 (all events at the Holiday Inn)

Morning: Business Meeting

Executive Board Lunch Afternoon: Papers

Evening: Cocktail Hour, Banquet, and Entertainment

Saturday, March 27, 2010

All day: Papers and Poster Session Evening: Reception, location TBD

Sunday, March 28, 2010

Field trips to the Shavano Rock Art site and other points of local interest

Hosted by



www.alpinearchaeology.com

Outstanding Overdue Memberships

Please look over the following lists and see if your name is there. If it is, that means that we have not received your dues for 2009 and your immediate attention would be greatly appreciated. Please complete the Membership Renewal form included with the newsletter and send your dues to the CCPA Treasurer. **Your continued support is vital to CCPA!**

Voting Overdue (\$30)

Bridget Ambler Bradford Andrews William Arbogast Sarah Baer Steven Baker Caryn Berg **Charles Bollong** Tracy Bott-Hall James Brechtel Andrea Brogan John Brogan **Jason Burkard** Michael S. Burney Thomas Carr Mona Charles Minette Church

Susan Collins Michael Cregger Norma Crumbley Michelle Delmas

Christopher D. Dore Katie Dumm

Melissa Elkins Kimberley Fariello Reid Farmer

Rebecca Ashley Fife Edward Friedman Forest Frost

Richard Goddard Carole Graham Judith Halasi

Calvin H. Jennings Joshua Jones

Timothy M. Kearns William R. Killam Sharyl Kinnear-Ferris

Christopher C. Kinneer

Jason LaBelle Ricky Lighfoot Gail S. Lincoln

Barbara A. Lockwood

William A. Lucius

Mary McCurdy

Anne McKibbin

Todd McMahon

Sarah M. Nelson

Mary Painter

Lynne Paschal

Bonnie Pitblado

James Potter

Charles Reed

Karen Reed

Ian Ritchie

Robert Rowe Erin Salisbury Maxine Seletstewa Scott Slessman Tiffany Terneny Aaron Theis Joel Tyberg Mark David Varien Betty Whiting Claudia Woodman Vanesa Zietz

Student Voting Overdue (\$10)

Heidi Guy Hays Allison Rexroth Chris von Wedell

Associate Overdue (\$25)

Martha Bright Robert W. Flemington Christina Kester-Tallman Ken Bedingfield Lawrence Conyers Marc Greenberg Lindsey Sommer

Student Associate Overdue (\$10)

Ingrid Giffin
Bridget Hollingsworth
Dave Luker
Matthew Miller
Tonya Pfennig
Stephanie DiCenso
Karri Pittman
Danielle Sheptow
Julie Smith



COLORADO COUNCIL OF PROFESSIONAL ARCHÆOLOGISTS

ORDER FORM FOR THE COLORADO PREHISTORIC CONTEXTS, COLORADO HISTORY: A CONTEXT FOR HISTORICAL ARCHAEOLOGY, ANCIENT COLORADO: AN ARCHAEOLOGICAL PERSPECTIVE, COLORADO ARCHAEOLOGY, and CCPA OCCASIONAL PAPER NO. 2

Please mail, along with check or money order made out to CCPA, to:

Anne McKibbin CCPA Publications Chairperson c/o Metcalf Archaeological Consultants, Inc. PO Box 899 Eagle, CO 81631

Quan.	ISBN#	Title	Price	Tax	Total
	0-87480-707-7	Colorado Prehistory: A Context for the Arkansas River Basin (Zier and Kalasz) 3 rd Printing, w/CD	\$45.00	\$3.47	
	0-87480-708-5	Colorado Prehistory: A Context for the Northern Colorado River Basin (Reed and Metcalf) 3 rd Printing, w/CD	\$44.00	\$3.40	
	0-87480-709-3	Colorado Prehistory: A Context for the Platte River Basin (Gilmore, Tate, Chenault, Clark, McBride, and Wood) 3 rd Printing, w/CD	\$49.00	\$3.78	
	0-87480-710-7	Colorado Prehistory: A Context for the Rio Grande Basin (Martorano, Hoefer, Jodry, Spero, and Taylor) 3 rd Printing, w/CD	\$45.00	\$3.47	
	0-87480-711-5	Colorado Prehistory: A Context for the Southern Colorado River Basin (Lipe, Varien, and Wilshusen) 2 nd Printing	\$42.00	\$3.24	
	978-0-9743137-1-9	Colorado History: A Context for Historical Archaeology (Church, Baker, Clark, Carrillo, Horn, Späth, Guilfoyle, and Cassells), w/CD	\$40.00	\$3.09	
		Set of all five Prehistoric Contexts	\$190.00	\$14.67	
		Set of all six Contexts (five Prehistoric Contexts plus Historical Archaeology Context)	\$215.00	\$16.60	
	0-87480-798-0	Ancient Colorado (Noble)	\$7.95	\$0.61	
		Colorado Archaeology (Vol 71, No 4, 2005)	\$15.00	\$1.16	
		CCPA Occasional Paper No. 2 (1995): Archaeological Pottery of Colorado: Ceramic Clues to the Prehistoric and Protohistoric Lives of the State's Native Peoples	\$20.00	\$1.54	

Please see reverse for a short description of each book

Order Total

Ship to: Name _____ Ship via (check one):

Company Name _____ Ship via (check one):

UPS _____
USPS Media Mail _____
FedEx Ground ____
Shipping via UPS, USPS Media Mail, or
FedEx Ground is included.

Books will be shipped within one week of receipt of order. Please call Metcalf Archaeological Consultants, Inc., at 970 328-6244, to arrange for overnight delivery via FedEx (extra charge).

Additional information on each of these documents is available at www.coloradoarchaeologists.org.

CCPA Membership Renewal Form (revised February 2009)

Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists

Instructions: Please write your check to *Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists.* Dues are paid on a calendar year basis. This is your renewal notice, renewal notices are not mailed.

Please Print			
Name(s):			
Mailing Address:			
City:		_ State:	Zip Code:
Daytime Phone:	Evening Phone:		
E-mail Address:			
Institution/Employer:			
Date:			
Y	111 1 1	m) 1	

You will receive notice of the newsletter publication by email. The newsletter is available to members on the CCPA web site at www.coloradoarchaeologists.org. If you DO NOT HAVE AN EMAIL ADDRESS and wish to receive your newsletter by mail please indicate by checking here _____.

Category	Amount	Total		
Voting Member/Native American Member	\$30.00			
Associate Member	\$25.00			
Voting Student Member	\$10.00			
Associate Student Member	\$10.00			
Ward Weakly Fund Contribution				
Total				

Mail completed form with payment to:

CCPA Treasurer PO Box 40727 Denver, CO 80204-0720

Note: If you renew your membership at the same time that you order a publication or register for a meeting please pay for your membership with a separate check.

CCPA Membership Application Form (Revised April 2009) **Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists** Mailing Address: City:______ State:_____ Zip Code:_____ Daytime Phone: Evening Phone: E-mail Address:_____ Institution/Employer: TYPE OF MEMBERSHIP REQUESTED: If you DO NOT HAVE AN EMAIL ADDRESS AND wish to receive your newsletter by mail please indicate by checking here otherwise you will receive notice of the newsletter publication by email. The newsletter will be posted the CCPA web site at www.coloradoarchaeologists.org quarterly so be sure to check there periodically. L Check here to certify that your vita is true and correct and that you have read and agree to adhere to the Provisions of the Code of Ethics of the Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists as written in the Bylaws which are available at www.coloradoarchaeologists.org. Date: _____ Send application, membership fees and appropriate accompaniments to CCPA Treasurer/Membership Chair, PO Box 40727, Denver, CO 80204-0727. Make checks payable to Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists. All membership applications are reviewed by the CCPA membership committee prior to admittance. All members agree to adhere to the CCPA Code of Ethics as outlined in the Bylaws. For additional information write to the CCPA Treasurer/Membership chair at the above address, or call and ask to speak to a CCPA member at the Office of Archaeology and Historic Preservation 303/866-3395. Membership requirements, as defined in the Bylaws, include the following:

<u>Voting:</u> Professional resume or vita listing 12 months professional experience, 3 professional references and a BA or BS degree in anthropology or a related discipline. Annual voting membership fee is \$30.00.

Native American Member: Sponsorship by any member of any recognized tribal organization, government, or by the Colorado Commission of Indian Affairs. Annual membership fee is \$30.00.

Associate: BA or BS degree or enrollment in a degree program, sponsorship by 1 voting, charter or fellow member and a professional interest in Colorado archaeology. Annual associate membership fee is \$25.00. Include a copy of vita or resume with application.

Student Voting: Professional resume or vita listing 2 months professional experience, 3 professional references and a BA or BS degree in anthropology or a related discipline and proof of enrollment in a postgraduate degree program in anthropology or a related discipline. Upon completion of the postgraduate degree, the individual will become a Voting Member and will be required to pay the full dues for that status with the next annual renewal. Annual Student Voting membership fee is \$10.00.

<u>Student Associate:</u> Professional resume or vita with 1 professional reference and proof of enrollment in an undergraduate degree program in anthropology or a related discipline. Upon completion of the undergraduate degree, the member must reapply as either an Associate or Voting Member during annual renewal. Annual Student Associate membership fee is \$10.00

How to Contact the Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists

Newsletter Editor and General Inquiries:

Greg Williams 303-748-0321 Fax: 303-322-9682

greg@redpoint-resources.com

2009-20010 Officers and Board of Directors

President

Kristin Kuckelman 970-882-4424 kkuckelman@crowcanyon.org

President-Elect

Erik Gantt 970-225-6575 egantt@centennialarch.com

Past President

Lucy Bambrey 303-985-6600 lbambrey@louisberger.com

Secretary

Cody Anderson 970-223-3672 canderson@centennialarch.com

Treasurer

Chris Bevilacqua 303-980-4101 cbevilacqua@rmc-consultants.com

Board Members

Steve Dominguez 303-980-4101 drsdomingz@aol.com

Rand Greubel 970-249-6761 ext. 24 rand greubel@alpinearchaeology.com

Terry Knight lhartman@utemountain.org

Michelle Slaughter 303-325-5425 michelle@avalonarc.com

Greg Wolff 303-757-9158 Greg.Wolff@dot.state.co.us

Membership Committee Chair

Jon Horn 970-249-6761 jon horn@alpinearchaeology.com

Publications Committee Chair

Anne McKibbin 970-328-6244 anne@metcalfarchaeology.com

Ethics Coordinator

Marilyn Martorano 303-980-4101 mmartorano@rmc-consultants.com

Ward Weakly Scholarships

Adrienne Anderson 303-969-2846 archeoanderson@gmail.com

Web Master

Mary Sullivan 303-866-4673 webmaster@coloradoarchaeologists.org

Mailing Address

Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists PO Box 40727 Denver, CO 80204

Online

www.coloradoarchaeologists.org

Newsletter Deadlines

The CCPA newsletter is issued quarterly in **January** (pre-conference), **April** (post conference), **July**, and **October**. These deadlines are targets and may be extended on occasion so please contact the editor for current deadline information. Submissions from members and non-members are welcome and are due by the 15th of each publication month. Select past issues will soon be posted on the CCPA website.

About CCPA

The Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists is a non-profit voluntary association that exists for the purpose of maintaining and promoting the goals of professional archaeology in the State of Colorado.